Norcross Garden Club
Business Meeting Minutes
	Date
	Tuesday, 24 October 2017 

	Time
	7:00 PM

	Duration
	1 hour 50 minutes

	Location 
	Garden Clubhouse Cottage

	Meeting Facilitator
	Leanne Penman 

	PARTICIPANTS

	Board Participants:
	Committee & Club Member Participants: 

	1.Julie Fitzgerald 
	1.Jolyn Barrow 

	2.Saundy Kittle 
	2.Carol Mac Gregor 

	3.Jeanette Osowski 
	3.Cathy Nelmes 

	4.Sandy Pagano 
	

	5.Leanne Penman 
	

	6.Hazel Ringelstein
	

	7.Teresa Stoker
	

	8.Sue Wyatt 
	


	Agenda Topics 

	I. Call to Order – President Leanne Penman

	II. Minutes were approved via email from October 9, 2017 meeting

	III. STANDING REPORTS:
A. Treasurers Report – Sue Wyatt
1. Balance on hand as of October 24, 2017 - $14,162.96
2. Total receipts since then - $2685.25
3. Total disbursements since then - $2636.22
4. Balance presently on hand - $14,211.99
5. The four members who are authorized to sign NGC checks are Jeanette Osowski, Sandy Pagano, Leanne Penman and Sue Wyatt.

B. Reports of Other Officers

1. President – Leanne Penman
a. Leanne discussed the business meeting schedule - 7PM on the fourth Tuesday, January 23, February 27, March 27, April 24 – No business meetings in May, June, July, September, November, December.
b. Leanne, Teresa Stoker, and Trudy Rudert attended the Awards Workshop on 8/23.  She felt that our club had already met goals in order to receive awards and that we might want to consider setting a few goals to meet in the future.  We could prioritize what we wanted to do.  Sandy Pagano mentions that our garden grounds could serve as a mini-botanical garden for the city of Norcross.  We should consider submitting an application for Jolyn Barrow having recently designed our website. 

c. The petition to transfer from Laurel District to Dogwood District was approved. We have been given a new designation number of 06-600 when submitting paperwork to the district and state.
d. Twelve members will be attending the Dogwood District Fall Meeting.  Eighteen members were invited, 15 current board members/committee chairs plus 3 members who were former presidents.  The club is paying for a table of 10 so the extra cost of $70 will be divided among the attending.   Nancy O’Reilly is also attending. It was discussed to add to the annual budget for officers to attend the annual fall meeting each year. After much discussion it was decided this was something that could be decided upon at a later date.
2. First Vice President – Asta Moore
a. After much discussion, Sue Wyatt moved to keep the cost of the Holiday Gathering at the VSOP Olive Oil and Vinegar Taproom to $20. Miscellaneous items such as caterer set up fee and paper goods will be covered by the club. Motion passed.
b. Leanne brought up the fact that we need more people to attend our trip to the Atlanta Botanical Gardens for Holiday Lights. Jolyn Barrow said she could announce the trip tomorrow morning while meeting with a group at Café 45.  People interested could go on our website or contact Leanne.
3. Second Vice President & Membership – Teresa Stoker
a. Teresa reported that two Grant Applications have been submitted.  One is a collaboration with Annandale to provide planting supplies for their greenhouse and a second will purchase specialized raised work beds for the Discovery Garden. She reported that the greenhouse at Annandale Gardens was doing well and the people there were very involved and enjoying it. 

b. Teresa stressed the importance of the NGC looking in to a sprinkler system for our garden grounds.  She has had contact with Teddy Russell of Russell Landscape and will reach out for potential support for the project.   Teresa would like to get input from other members.  Leanne will ask for 4 volunteers to serve on this committee with Teresa.
c. Teresa reported that the new member orientation has been very successful and that the explanation of various committees was well received.  Many new members are already on different committees.  Teresa ask that the club provide funds to supplement these meetings-food-drinks-etc. $200.00 was agreed upon.
C. Standing Reports of Committee Chairman
1. New Member Orientations paid off – new committee members are
a. Clubhouse Committee: Mariam Kubale, Nancy O'Reilly

b. Grounds Committee: Barbara Kohlhausen, Pearline Harper, Beth Powell
c. Garden Therapy Committee: Barbara Kohlhausen

d. Historian Committee: Barbara Macon

e. Plant Sale Committee: Jeannie Davis, Linda Demaris, Pearline Harper, Beth Powell and Terrie Watch
f. Publicity Committee: We need to recruit new members to support Jolyn Barrow’s efforts
g. Rental Committee: Nancy O’Reilly

2. Clubhouse Chair – Hazel Ringelstein 
         Hazel reported that all is well with the clubhouse.
3. Garden Therapy Chair – Hazel Ringelstein
a. Norcross Co-op request:                                                                     11/13/17 day Program Meeting bring canned goods                                12/11/17evening Program Meeting/Christmas event bring hats, scarves and gloves 
4. Grounds Chair – Sandy Pagano & Carol MacGregor
a. Sandy reported that the cottage grounds are in good shape, but that we need to keep up with the maintenance.  There will be a work day on 10/31/17 at 10:30. She also mentioned that the rat bait traps have been changed. 
b. Sandy showed us the metal garden stakes that she purchased and has identified most plants in our gardens.  These stakes, with the plant ID, will soon be placed in the garden.  The cost of the 100 stakes was $65.
c. The plots at Discovery Garden Park have been planted with vegetables and some flower seeds.  Our 2 plots are raised beds to rear of the garden, close to the shed.

d. Sandy reported that we still have a bad mosquito problem and after much discussion, moved that we hire Josh Bare for a 1 time mosquito prevention application.  Motion passed.
5. Historian Chair – Position is available 
6. Hostess Chair – Diane Waters  

a. Leanne reported for Diane that hostess openings are still available.
7. Publicity Chair – Jolyn Barrow 
a. Jolyn reported the results of the questionaire survey from the new members.  77 percent said they joined to be with others that had similar interests.  66 percent were interested in perennials and herbs and 64 percent said they would like a basic garden class.
b. The website has been updated and Jolyn will schedule a member workshop on how to navigate our club website.
8. Rental Chair – Jane Cunningham
Leanne discussed for Jane the following rentals:
a. 9/24/17 Lionheart rental
b. 10/20/17 TanashaTindal, baby shower rental
c. 10/21/17 Nichole Cartmill
d. Lionheart Nov. & Dec. have been canceled 
e. 11/11/17 – Any Filips – Baby Shower Noon to 4pm
f. 11/18/17 – Astrid Suarez – Daughters 5th birthday 1 to 6pm
g. 11/25/17 – Zorina Madrid – Baby Shower Noon to 4 pm 
9. Sunshine Chair – Peggy Woods 
Leanne reported that Peggy has done a really nice job keeping up with our members that have needed a cheery note.  It was mentioned that we send this info to Jolyn so she could use it as well.

	IV. Old Business 

	A. Plant Sale – Cathy Nelmes
1. Cathy said now is a good time to divide plants like iris, hosta, lilies, etc for our plant sale in April.  Collect leaves for future use when we repot plants that have been dug for repotting.
2. Donna Moresco from the Yoga Studio may have some houseplants that we might sell in April and also there is a small green house we might have use of.
3. A program on Bats is of interest to many members.  Leanne has been given contact information on a non-profit organization called Habitat for Bats. She will reach out to them.
B. Report calendar items – 

1. Remove Seed Swap, January 27, 2018 Discovery Garden Park
2. Leanne and Cathy Nelmes dug up the beautiful plants that the city gave to us.

Leanne announced the sale price to members with proceeds going to our Youth Scholarship fund. Plants not picked up were potted for the spring Plant Sale.
C. Website reconstruction and communication tool  
           1. The $50 annual music service for website and slide shows   

              promoting garden club activities and projects i.e. Tixie Fowler was determined
              not to be a feasible project so we will not be paying the $50 fee.   
D. The sign for Discovery Garden Park plot has not been decided upon.
E. Update on footbridge plaque to Heritage Park 

1. The Marian Lang Memorial plaque will be an engraved stone of good size with the lettering we want on it.  It is like the stones the Hydrangea Society gave the home owners who participated in the annual Hydrangea Tour. Kenny Horah of Dawsonville will etch the stone.  Teresa Stoker will send the 501c3 letter to the Lang Family for their contribution.

2. It was mentioned that using the same idea of engraved stones for our Discovery Garden plots might be a great solution. 

3. Blake Manton with Image Scapes Landscaping has graciously waived the fee of $150 for professionally setting the stone slab for our footbridge. 

F. The preservation of the Jackson gift is still on hold. 

	V. New Business
     A.  Information Center on wall of dining room
     B.  Jolyn will put together an article for the Dogwood Dialogue Quarterly Newsletter 

          due Nov 11th  to terrianne@theTAPteam.com

	WHO
	ACTION ITEMS
	WHEN

	
	
	

	Jeanette Osowski
	Provide members with current upcoming activities prior to each activity date
	

	Jolyn Barrow
	 Determine a date for a member workshop on how to navigate the website.
	

	Julie Fitzgerald
	Develop a design for Marian Lang’s memorial stone
	October 2017

	Teresa Stoker
	Send 501c3 letter to the Lang Family for their $1000 contribution
	

	Leanne Penman
Peggy Woods
	Send Sunshine information to Jolyn Barrow for the website
	ongoing

	Leanne Penman

	Contact Habitat for Bats
	Before April Plant Sale

	Jolyn Barrow
	Publicity information due for Dogwood Dialogue newsletter, send to Corresponding Secretary TerriAnn Paguibitan,terrianne@theTAPteam.com
	Saturday Nov 11

	Membership

	November Program Meeting

	Monday, Nov 13
11:30 AM

	Membership

	December Program Meeting and Holiday Event to include dinner    Cost $20 per member
	Monday, Dec 11
7:00PM

	Membership 
	Bring donated items for the Norcross Co-op

	Monday, Dec 11

7:00PM

	Membership
	Business Meeting
	Tuesday Jan 23  7:00PM
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